[image: image1.jpg]N —
et

ICAS =

INTERSEGMENTAL COMMITTEL OF ACADEMIC SENATES




ICAS Meeting Minutes - Approved
Thursday, September 30, 2010

10:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.

California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office

Conference Room 3A&B

1102 Q Street

Sacramento, CA 95811

In Attendance

CCC: Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati, Richard Mahon, David Morse, Beth Smith

CSU: James Postma, Kevin Baaske, Diana Guerin, Thomas Krabacher, Susan Gubernat 

UC: Daniel Simmons, Robert Anderson, William Jacob

Staff

CCC: Julie Adams, Katey Lewis; CSU: Tracy Butler; UC: Martha Winnacker, Clare Sheridan, Michael LaBriola

Guests: Karen Humphrey, California Postsecondary Education Commission (CPEC); Erik Skinner, CCC Executive Vice Chancellor; Marlene Garcia, CCC Vice Chancellor; Jeff Spano, CCC Dean of Student Services and Special Programs; Linda Michalowski, CCC Executive Vice Chancellor

Absent: UC: David Kay, Jonathan Alexander
I.
Welcome and Chair’s Announcements

Chair Patton welcomed members to the first ICAS meeting of the 2010-11 academic year and members introduced themselves. Patton noted that Karen Humphrey of CPEC would be attending a portion of the meeting and interested CCC Chancellor’s Office representatives may observe the meeting during the transfer discussions. Patton encouraged members to define acronyms and to ask for context and history during the discussions. Patton presented the latest ICAS publication, Statement on Competencies in Mathematics Expected of Entering College Students. Jacob, a member of the ICAS Mathematics Competencies subcommittee, reported that the process of updating the paper was an enjoyable one. The subcommittee liked the 1996 version of the paper and updated it to reflect the California Standards from 1997 and to make other linkages throughout the paper. Jacob stressed the importance of disseminating the paper and encouraging those in the K-12 sector to reference it. Unfortunately, the California State Board of Education recently adopted new mathematics standards, so the publication is now out of date; however, despite the linkages to older California Standards, the publication is still a useful and resourceful document. Members expressed gratitude to Adams for her work and oversight of the publication. Members then suggested possible contacts that could assist in distributing the paper, including the CSU Mathematics Council and county education offices.

II.
Consent Calendar

Action: MSU (Krabacher) to approve the September 30, 2010 agenda as presented and the June 9, 2010 meeting minutes with suggested edits.

III.
CSU Compass Initiative

Patton introduced a discussion regarding the CSU Compass Initiative, which the CCC has been asked to participate in. Baaske provide members with information on the history and background of the CSU Compass Initiative, which is led by the American Association of Colleges and Universities (AAC&U) and is a multi-state effort addressing general education requirements. Baaske has attended two out-of-state conferences at which campus teams come together to work on rewriting general education requirements while incorporating educational practices like learning communities and involving students with faculty research. The AAC&U’s Liberal Education and America’s Promise (LEAP) outcomes have been incorporated into the CSU Chancellor’s order on general education. Some CSU campuses are in the beta phase of revising their general education requirements, but a challenge to be addressed is how the CSU will make general education requirement changes when many of their students are transferring in from the community colleges. Baaske reported that a next step will be to attend the Compass Project conference, “Making General Education Relevant” in January 2011, taking place in San Francisco. This conference is open to both CSU and CCC representatives. Some of the goals will be to address how to make general education more outcome-oriented with a mastery of established learning outcomes, rather than “seat-time” oriented.  Patton noted that she, Pilati, and a CCC Articulation Officer from Foothill College, Bernie Day, have participated with the CSU Compass Initiative committee. 

Patton thanked Baaske for the information, and she proposed a two questions regarding the initiative for ICAS to consider: 1) What is the role of the UC in these efforts? and 2) What are the three segments senate’s positions regarding the initiative? She noted that the CCC Academic Senate Executive Committee has concerns regarding the over-emphasis on outcomes and measurements.  The CCC Academic Senate is particularly concerned because faculty are being appointed and the regional consortium is being consulted without input from the Senate. Patton noted that she explained to the Compass Initiative Steering Committee that efforts and energy must be focused on SB 1440 this year, so the CCC Academic Senate has agreed to minimal participation; however, Day and Pilati will attend the conference in San Francisco.

Postma spoke about the CSU Academic Senate, which has been supportive of the Compass Project as demonstrated through successful resolutions. Krabacher spoke about CSU Sacramento’s (CSUS) efforts and involvement with the project. CSUS is pursuing a pilot “parallel tracks” in which approximately 450 entering freshman will take a general education track that modifies three, three-unit courses from general education areas into a nine-unit course offering. The nine-unit course offering will incorporate three different subject areas with three different instructors, different modes of delivery with the purpose of promoting interdisciplinary elements and building a student cohort. The original three courses will receive significant modifications as they are re-packaged into the nine-unit course offering. In Spring 2011, CSUS will reach out to community colleges in the Los Rios district for potential collaboration.

Mahon expressed some concerns regarding the initiative. The Compass Project emphasizes high-impact teaching projects, learning communities and internships; however, investing resources and money into these efforts inevitably means that other student services might be financially compromised. Patton stated that while innovative teaching strategies are positive, she does not see this specifically connected to the outcomes of the Compass Project. The learning communities which take place at the CCCs were discussed. CSU campuses do not know if a CCC student participated in a learning community because the CCC transcript is not modified to show this. When a CCC learning community is established, the course outline is not altered and therefore articulation complications are not created. The CCCs articulate with the official Course Outline of Record (CoR) – not with individual faculty syllabi.   

Outcome: Members discussed if the Compass Initiative should be add to a future agenda, or if a “wait and see” approach should be taken. There was general agreement that SB 1440 is now the priority and significant efforts must be put into these activities, rather than creating a major shift in general education this year. Baaske agreed to distribute additional information regarding the initiative to ICAS members via email. 

IV.
Advocacy

Patton provided members with the information regarding the annual ICAS Legislative Day, which has been held in the State Capitol for the past five years and has been conducted in an “open table” format where guests come in for appointments that last approximately 20 minutes. There are typically ten appointments at the Legislative Day, and in-between appointments, ICAS conducts regular business. The annual Legislative Days have been effective in demonstrating to legislators and other guests that the three segments of higher education do in fact collaborate and communicate. Last year, a brochure was developed by a subcommittee of ICAS and was well received by guests. In addition to last year’s annual Legislative Day, teams of CCC, UC and CSU representatives went around the Capitol and made visits to legislators, who were impressed with the joint activities.

Patton asked ICAS members if another brochure should be developed, along with a packet of other informational materials. She also asked who should be invited and if the 2011 Legislative Day should be in the same format as previous years. A discussion was held regarding these questions. It was noted that the brochure from last year is not dated and can still be distributed; however, the student leaders should be informed of distribution plans because their names are on the brochure. Mahon spoke about last year’s meeting with Assemblyman Ira Ruskin, which was valuable because ICAS members educated Assemblyman Ruskin on faculty concerns, particularly in regards to course standardization. The meeting with Assemblyman Ruskin was particularly effective because he was willing to listen and engage in an open dialogue with ICAS members. Mahon would like to see meetings and conversations take place with legislators before the annual Legislative Day as preparation. Anderson suggested getting more information on what gubernatorial candidate Jerry Brown has said on the Master Plan and making it more responsive. Simmons noted that advocacy activities of ICAS consisted of much more than just the annual Legislative Day last year, and the segment Chairs were frequently in Sacramento to meet with legislators. These frequent activities must be continued and possibly expanded this year, members agreed. Last year, ICAS agreed to convene most of their meetings in Sacramento in order to accommodate legislative appointments, and this will continue for this year. It was suggested to also invite student leaders to the appointments. Members then recommended inviting the following guests to this year’s ICAS meetings: 

· Assemblyman Marty Block, who will be Chair of the Assembly Higher Education Committee

· Staff of the Governor-Elect  

· New legislators (after January 2011) and new Superintendent of Public Instruction

· Senator Gloria Romero

· Secretary of Education
· CSU, CCC, and UC Governmental Relations representatives
Action: The three senate Chairs will consult and decide where the December 2010 ICAS meeting should be held. They will also begin developing an agenda for the meeting and determining potential dates and strategies for this year’s legislative visits. 

Members then continued discussing advocacy efforts and if the December 2010 ICAS meeting should be entirely dedicated to advocacy. SB 1440 and AB 2302 should be addressed this year and should be a priority for ICAS so the Academic Senates can provide their segments with the latest information. It was noted that ICAS needs to better communicate and market the committee as a resource for higher education issues. The briefing documents developed last year were discussed: some too long for legislative staffers to read. Members agreed that it would be beneficial to have the briefing papers shortened. Smith suggested incorporating consistency into the briefing papers with standard format that included the ICAS logo. Each paper would address a single issue, a style that legislative staff prefer. The briefing papers developed last year addressed the following topics: the Master Plan and accountability; the Master Plan and intersegmental transfer; and accountability and standardization. The following topics were suggested for this year’s briefing papers: faculty tenure; the increasing number of part-time faculty and concerns regarding quality; and college readiness and pre-baccalaureate preparation. Anderson informed members of a UC resolution that was passed to hire more part-time faculty in order to address the budget crisis. This situation could be used as an example of the extremeness of the part-time faculty situation. Also suggested was to develop a paper on high-quality distance education, which will likely be an issue for legislators in the future. Faculty could also use a paper regarding high-quality distance education during discussions with administrators. Patton noted that this would be a worthwhile effort and Pilati would be an important resource to consult during the development of this paper regarding distance education.

Action: A subgroup of Morse, LaBriola, and Krabacher will work on reviewing the briefing papers developed last year and condensing them using the suggested template. This subgroup will also strategize on drafting new briefing papers. Morse will take the lead in convening the subgroup and will consult ICAS as necessary. The draft papers can be distributed and reviewed by ICAS prior to the December meeting via email. Guerin will assist with drafting the briefing paper on the increasing number of part-time faculty. Lewis will the send list of potential topics to Morse.

V.
Working Lunch and Reports from Senate Chairs

Daniel Simmons, Chair, Academic Senate UC

Simmons began his report by explaining that the most significant issue for the UC Academic Senate is post-employment benefits. A report released in August 2010 by the UC Post Employment Benefits Task Force was received with controversy and a dissenting statement was published, along with responses to the dissenting statement, all of which have been posted online. The UC’s defined benefit plan was healthy until approximately five years ago, and currently it is a significant crisis for the UC system. Simmons spoke about changes to the post-employment benefits plan, which will affect new employees and faculty. On December 13, 2010, the UC Regents will convene a special meeting to address these issues. The current focus of the UC Academic Senate is to make recommendations regarding post-employment benefits to the UC President, Mark Yudof. This issue has been extremely time consuming and challenging for the faculty and staff within the UC. The increased pension contributions will create a significant pay-cut for UC faculty and staff. 

The UC is also engaging in efforts to simplify transfer to the university and President Yudof has requested that the UC Academic Senate submit a report regarding transfer issues by December 2010. During UC Commission on the Future meetings, the Chair of the Board of Regents requested that the UC have uniform major prerequisite courses across the UC system. If four campuses accept a course as a prerequisite, then all UC campuses must adopt the course (unless they opt out). Simmons then spoke about the UC Academic Council’s recommendation that the UC downsize faculty to an affordable level. President Yudof has requested additional information regarding this resolution by December 2010. The UCLA division of the Academic Senate is taking a different direction on the resolution, and all campuses must report back by December and the Academic Council will review the reports. 

Simmons spoke about the need for the UC Academic Senate to take a position on the future of the UC and to develop a plan in response to the continued decrease in funding. The UC Commission on the Future has failed to provide a long-term plan and a document is needed that provides a sense of priorities. This would be a broad undertaking for the UC Academic Senate, but it is one that Simmons feels is vital and would have a significant impact.  

Simmons reported that the UC’s new eligibility requirements will be implemented in Fall 2012 and efforts are being taken to ensure that students are aware of and understand the new requirements. The new eligibility requirements should have a positive impact and open the door for more students. President Yudof is encouraging all campuses to engage in a holistic review of students during the admissions process. UC Berkeley and UCLA use a holistic review system and other campuses are moving in this direction. 

James Postma, Chair, Academic Senate CSU
Postma spoke about a range of issues and began with the CSU’s graduation initiative to increase student efficiency and to improve graduation rates for particular subgroups of CSU students. The CSU Academic Senate has expressed concerns regarding this initiative, particularly because budget and funding reductions have limited course offerings and counselor access, which are central issues affecting degree completion. The CSU is also working on another initiative, called “Early Start” which provides assistance to entering students that need remediation during the summer time. This will affect approximately 50,000 students and the logistics of this initiative will be challenging, although it has the potential to provide beneficial services to students. As with the other segments, the budget and funding cuts are a central issue for the CSU. Postma noted that the CSU has not had a faculty trustee for the past term and work is being done to submit nominees for the next term. The CSU Academic Senate has endorsed the October 7, 2010 National Day of Action for Education. Postma explained that the CSU Academic Senate is supporting the concept, not necessary all the platforms of this event. Postma concluded his reported by noting that the CSU Academic Senate passed a resolution encouraging the development of a task force to support SB 1440 implementation.
Jane Patton, President, Academic Senate CCC
Patton began her report by speaking about the budget, and noted that the State is behind on $840 million in payment to community colleges. Some colleges have cut up to 20% of course offerings along with implementing hiring freezes. CalGrants have not been distributed to over 40,000 students. Patton then explained that the CCC Academic Senate provides a great deal of support to local senates through campus visits and events, which helps local senates address academic issues on a local level. The CCC Academic Senate has been focused on legislation, and the final language of SB 1440 is tolerable. Patton spoke about continued challenges with the Accrediting Commission and concerns with the Commission’s leadership and organizational operations. The CCC Academic Senate submitted a list of seven recommendations to the Accrediting Commission that could improve relations and operations. 

Patton then briefly spoke about the Course Identification Numbering System (C-ID), which is making significant progress and is beginning to incorporate LDTP courses. Patton discussed the CCC Academic Senate’s other grant, Statewide Career Pathways, which continues to bring together CTE faculty to align curriculum and has made great progress in identifying pathways for CTE students. Patton explained that the CCC Academic Senate is different than the CSU and UC, and a considerable amount of work is done to support professional development for CCC faculty. The CCC Academic Senate hosts more than ten major events each year to help faculty learn and strengthen their skills with local articulation, to inform them of statewide and emerging issues, and to strengthen the faculty’s voice. She spoke about the upcoming Fall Plenary Session, which features both professional development activities and the resolutions process. Patton distributed the 2010 Fall Plenary Session brochures to attendees and invited ICAS members to attend.

Patton asked ICAS members if anyone had an update regarding the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) statement on academic freedom. Anderson explained that there was a court decision that a university could discipline a faculty member for comments made in context of university governance. Members spoke about examples and policies surrounding the issue of academic freedom. Sheridan noted that the AAUP did release a report regarding academic freedom issues and she will send the report out via email to ICAS members. Patton concluded her report by discussing a freedom of speech situation that took place at Saddleback College regarding prayers at college events.

VI.
Karen Humphrey, Executive Director of the California Postsecondary Education 
Commission (CPEC)

Patton welcomed Humphrey to the meeting and spoke about Humphrey’s previous work and experience prior to working for the Superintendent of Public Instruction. Humphrey began by providing ICAS members with an overview of CPEC and explaining the Commission’s goals and responsibilities. She distributed a CPEC brochure and report to ICAS members, both of which can be downloaded from the CPEC website. She noted that the CPEC website also contains approximately 1,200 reports and documents. Humphrey briefly spoke about a CPEC report titled Ready or Not, Here they Come that is a study of enrollment demand. She then spoke about the origins of CPEC, which was developed as requested in the Master Plan to coordinate policy and planning for higher education in California. Over time, CPEC has experienced staff reductions from 50 to 20. She spoke about CPEC’s formation and members, along with representatives that sit on the commission. Humphrey noted that CPEC needs to increase efforts to consult faculty in order work collaboratively.

CPEC has many advisory committees that work to guide major projects. A main function of CPEC is to conduct program and facility review, and CPEC has the power to approve or deny new education institutes. CPEC also maintains databases with information on higher education in California. Visitors to the CPEC website can generate custom data reports on enrollment and degrees. CPEC also develops and provides legislative and budget recommendations for the State.

Humphrey then spoke about the CPEC’s School to Employment Pathways System (STEPS), which is one of the most popular pages on the CPEC website. CPEC administers $8 million in improving teacher quality grant programs. Humphrey explained that professional teacher development in both K-12 and postsecondary is one of the most important, yet undervalued issues in education today. California lacks a major voice advocating for teacher preparation and development. Humphrey spoke about the Master Plan, which set a vision for higher education in California, but did not adequately define a goal for what the plan of action would provide – instead, the Master Plan focuses on student access. She spoke about the need to develop tangible state goals in regards to higher education, which should be developed collaboratively. CPEC is supposed to hold the systems of higher education accountable, but Humphrey wonders what exactly the systems are supposed to be held accountable to – participation, degrees or other outcomes? Humphrey noted that she would like CPEC to partner with ICAS. 

The conversation was then open for questions and comments from ICAS members. Guerin began by asking about the faculty salary survey report, and why it is no longer produced. Humphrey explained that it was increasingly difficult to get accurate, total compensation package information from comparable, private institutions. Also, the report required a great deal of CPEC staff time and energy. If CPEC is able to increase their staff, they may consider gathering and reporting this information in the future. Anderson explained that the UC continues to gather faculty salary data, and wondered if UC could discuss these efforts with CPEC representatives. Humphrey stated that she would be interested in this exploratory conversation, and Anderson recognized the significant work it takes to gather this type of faculty salary and pension data.

A brief conversation was held regarding the State Budget, and Humphrey explained that CPEC has been proactive in encouraging the legislators to develop a plan to restore funding to higher education. The budget process in California is treacherous and the State needs to understand that the best investment for California is to invest in students. Members then further discussed the numerous benefits of teacher preparation and development programs. Humphrey was provided with a copy of the Statement on Competencies in Mathematics Expected of Entering College Students and Patton explained that the publication reflects the consensus of the three segments of higher education, but it has been challenging to connect this information with the K-12. Humphrey explained that a significant problem is that often, people do not communicate with one another across artificial boundaries, which is not an efficient way to work. She did reassure members that ICAS documents and reports are well known to CPEC. Humphrey concluded the discussion by encouraging ICAS to send a representative to present at CPEC.


VII.
Transfer Update

C-ID

Pilati began by providing ICAS members with background information on C-ID, which is an answer to calls for common course numbering. C-ID builds upon the work of past projects and addresses the problems with CAN – there was general participation, then the UC ceased involvement and the CSU engaged in their own efforts, and then CAN ended. C-ID is now in its fourth year and has a system of developing descriptors for courses that commonly transfer. These descriptors are robust and include course objectives and content, similar to CCC Course Outlines of Record. Pilati spoke further about developing these descriptors, and explained that at the end of the 2009-10 academic year, the CCC Chancellor’s Office requested that the activities of C-ID be expedited. C-ID leadership determined that large faculty meetings, similar in format to those of IMPAC, were needed to have broad review of the C-ID descriptors. The faculty meetings, referred to as Discipline Input Group (DIG) meetings, would also function as an opportunity to increase awareness of C-ID. The DIG meetings will be held on October 7 and 8, 2010 and will feature 11 disciplines: Psychology, Biology, Chemistry, Mathematics, Criminal Justice, Physics, Art History, Geology, History, Kinesiology/PE, and Theatre. These groups will convene to review the C-ID descriptors (and LDTP descriptors, if appropriate) and then time permitting the discipline groups will have conversations regarding what CCC degrees under SB 1440 would look like. Pilati reported on the registration status for both meetings, approximately 70 for the DIG meeting in Sacramento, and 120 for the DIG meeting in Orange County.

Pilati then spoke about efforts to update the discipline listservs and encouraged ICAS members to sign up. She concluded her C-ID update by noting that there are finalized course descriptors for Agriculture, Communications and Sociology. She recognized that ICAS called for a pilot involving Communications and Sociology in June 2010 and explained that Sociology will be finalizing their descriptors on October 5th and will begin a discussion on CCC degrees. In the upcoming weeks, draft majors for Communications and Sociology will be posted on the C-ID website for review.


Transfer Legislation Discussion

SB 1440

Patton welcomed guests Skinner, Spano, Garcia, and Michalowski to the meeting and explained that SB 1440 (Padilla) – California Community Colleges: Student Transfer – was signed yesterday. Discussions regarding this legislation have recently taken place, specifically a meeting with faculty, Articulation Officers, and Chancellor’s Office representatives so implementation can be quick and effective. Patton described the bill, which requires that in Fall 2011, a student that earns a CCC Associate’s Degree for transfer will be deemed eligible for admission to the CSU (in addition to meeting other admission requirements). The CCC Academic Senate was proactive in providing feedback on the bill’s language, rather than waiting for a system to be designed. Patton noted that Garcia was particularly supportive of the faculty perspective and conveyed this to the Legislature. Members then discussed the role that C-ID would have in facilitating the development of these transfer degrees. Discipline faculty will meet at the upcoming DIG meetings to discuss what 18 units should be in a transfer degree for their discipline. The 18 units will include courses in the major and also courses in related fields – the most effective combination to prepare students for junior status at the CSU. This model will also allow for some local flexibility. Patton noted that SB1440 gave CCC authority over the transfer degree.  However, the CCC Academic Senate believes it is imperative that CSU faculty actively participate when these decisions are made. Using the established infrastructure of C-ID would be the most effective method for creating transfer curriculum models, and the proposed models will be available for faculty vetting online – accessible across California to faculty from all segments. 

Postma explained that this will be a system wide effort and the CSU has a significant, vested interest in these activities, particularly in the design of the CCC degrees. SB 1440 may reduce course-to-course articulation and may lead to a work-load reduction because courses are accepted as a package. It was noted that SB 1440 will not eliminate other degrees, but rather acts as an additional pathway for transfer. Morse had specific questions regarding local colleges developing the transfer degrees, local flexibility, and the use of the statewide transfer curriculum model that will be developed. The use of the word “guarantee” in the bill and its implications for CSU admissions was discussed. The CSU is currently struggling to comply with the Master Plan’s admissions requirements when the CSU system is turning away approximately 50,000 students a year due to budget reductions. Ultimately, the CCC will decide on a student’s lower division 60 units, and the CSU will then complete the students remaining upper division 60 units. A student admitted under SB 1440 would not be required to take over 60 units after admission to the CSU.

A discussion was then held regarding the fact that SB 1440 does not guarantee a student admission to the CSU campus of their choice or major. Spano explained that the intent of the bill is to minimize the need for excess units, and members agreed that this is needed in writing. Garcia discussed how SB 1440 will not solve all transfer problems, especially with the funding cuts that the systems have experienced. It will be impossible to admit every eligible student to his or her ideal campus and major until more money is invested into higher education. It was noted that SB 1440 students will have priority, and members expressed that there was a need for clarification on this. Many of the details surrounding the legislation have not been addressed yet; however, productive conversations are already taking place. Members then discussed the use of the phrase “similar course” in the bill, and the questions this will raise during implementation. Garcia explained that the phrase was used in the bill so faculty could have the authority to determine what similar courses were. Baaske explained that the CSU faculty are appreciative of the CCC Academic Senate’s inclusive approach to involve CSU faculty in the degree development process. Some disciplines will be more difficult than others.

It will be the goal of C-ID to have the transfer courses in the C-ID database, but it will not be a requirement that all courses are in the database. Gubernat explained that additional funding will be needed to support an additional academic advising. There is also a need to clarify and develop a tracking mechanism – in particular, the CSU will need to track which students are admitted under SB 1440 provisions. Members discussed the oversight of SB 1440 activities, which may include an overarching Steering Committee consisting of faculty representatives and CSU and CCC Chancellor’s Office representatives. There could also be two subcommittees, one that addresses issues surrounding admissions and regulations and a subcommittee that addresses academic matters relating to SB 1440. Members wondered when this information would be in writing and ready for distribution. Michalowski explained that a joint memo from CCC Chancellor Scott and CSU Chancellor Reed that established the parameters of SB 1440 and related activities would be released within the next two weeks. Michalowski suggested a joint letter from the CSU and CCC academic senates be drafted and distributed. She emphasized the importance of demonstrating that the CCC and CSU system is working together.

AB 2302

Simmons began the conversation on AB 2302 (Fong) – Postsecondary Education: Student Transfer – by explaining that this bill has fewer requirements and less specific language than SB 1440. The UC is engaging in efforts to bring faculty representatives and department chairs together from five majors. The tentative list of majors is Psychology, History, Mathematics, Computer Science and Biological Sciences. The language in the bill was drafted so that the UC is not put in the position of implementing or creating CCC degree requirements. Members agreed that C-ID efforts should not be complicated by setting up additional working groups. Pilati noted that four out of the five majors that will be convened by the UC will also be meeting at the upcoming DIG meetings, and she encouraged UC faculty to register and attend the DIG meetings. Overall, members agreed that the success of SB 1440 and AB 2302 will depend on ICAS addressing these activities and issues and working collaboratively. It was suggested to demonstrate progress to the Legislature.

SB 1143

A brief discussion was held regarding SB 1143 (Liu) - Community colleges: student success and completion: taskforce and plan – which will require the CCCs to form a study group to ascertain benchmarks to track student process. Patton explained that the CCC Academic Senate will fully participate.
IGETC Standards Review Committee

Action: Members selected Morse to serve as the Chair of the ICAS Standards Review Committee.

VIII.
ICAS Scheduling/Planning for the 2009-10 Academic Year

As addressed previously during the meetings, the three Chairs will discuss where the December meeting should be held. If the Chairs agree that the meeting will be in Southern California, it will be held in Los Angeles instead of Orange County.

IX.
New Business

The following future agenda items were suggested:

· SB 1440

· Accreditation 

· Addressing criticisms received in LAO’s The Master Plan at 50 report

· Inviting representatives from the AAUP

X. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 2:57 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

Katey Lewis, ASCCC Program Specialist 
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